

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rwaq20

Defending Taiwan: But ... What Are the Costs?

Rachel Metz & Erik Sand

To cite this article: Rachel Metz & Erik Sand (2023) Defending Taiwan: But ... What Are the Costs?, The Washington Quarterly, 46:4, 65-81, DOI: 10.1080/0163660X.2023.2285165

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2023.2285165



Published online: 19 Dec 2023.



Submit your article to this journal 🕑



View related articles 🖸



則 View Crossmark data 🗹

Defending Taiwan: But ... What Are the Costs?

A central goal of US foreign policy and defense strategy is to deter a Chinese invasion of Taiwan. The US Department of Defense plans for the Chinese invasion as its pacing scenario,¹ and there is bipartisan momentum in Congress toward more hawkish China policy generally and a clear US commitment to defending Taiwan specifically.² With this congressional wind at its back, the Biden Administration has stepped from strategic ambiguity toward a more forthright commitment to Taiwan's defense.³

This commitment is no academic hypothetical. The US intelligence community estimates that the threat of Chinese invasion of Taiwan is "acute" and could force a US decision with little warning time in the coming years.⁴ The United States has telegraphed its willingness to defend Taiwan largely to deter China from invading. But deterrence may fail. Unless the US government is bluffing, a policy committing to Taiwan's defense means that the United States would fight China to protect Taiwan.

The US government's increasing commitment to defend Taiwan against China marks a tremendous shift in US foreign policy. But Congress and the Biden Administration seem to have put the cart before the horse. Decisions as important as going to war with nuclear-armed great powers demand systematic analysis and fulsome public debate about the costs and benefits of action. Thus far, however, the public debate has largely neglected the costs side of the costbenefits equation, focusing primarily on the benefits.

© 2023 The Elliott School of International Affairs The Washington Quarterly • 46:4 pp. 65–81 https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2023.2285165

Dr. Rachel Metz is an Assistant Professor in George Washington University's Political Science Department. She can be reached at rachel.metz@gwu.edu and followed on X @rtecottmetz. Dr. Erik Sand is an Assistant Professor in the US Naval War College's Strategic and Operational Research Department. He can be reached at erik.sand@usnwc.edu and followed on X @ErikAHSand. The opinions expressed here do not necessarily represent those of the US Naval War College or any part of the US Government.

Those who advocate that the United States *should* defend the island argue that defending Taiwan would yield important benefits for Taiwan, the region, the United States, and the world. Much of this advocacy assumes that the United

There is an impression that the US decision is about resolve alone, imbuing a moralistic tone States *could* successfully defend Taiwan at an acceptable cost if it puts its mind to it. This assumption creates the impression that the US decision is about resolve alone, imbuing the debate with a moralistic tone. If the United States "cares" about its allies and partners ... if the United States cares about democracy ... then it must defend Taiwan. But both deterrence and warfighting are about resolve *and* capability. Military capability is not a yes/no, but rather a sliding scale in which less capability means greater

risks and costs. Public opponents of a US commitment to defend Taiwan tend to focus on rebutting the proposed benefits one by one, rather than critically probing the underlying assumptions of the current debate—including that a US victory, at an acceptable cost, is assured.

Below, we briefly summarize the often-touted benefits of US involvement in Taiwan, explain why such involvement would likely mean a direct war with China, and then elaborate the costs side of such involvement. We emphasize that a direct war between the United States and China over Taiwan —*regardless of who wins*—could have severe consequences for the United States, the American people, and the wider world. Our goal is not to make the case against defending Taiwan. Rather, we aim to equip the American people and American policymakers with a more thorough framework to inform opinion and decision on the highest-stakes foreign policy question of our time.

Debating the Benefits Amidst a Unipolar Hangover

Thus far, public discussion has focused on debating at least six potential benefits of a US decision to defend Taiwan. First, some argue that defending Taiwan would deter China from further aggression. Observers argue that if China seizes Taiwan, its appetite for resolving its other territorial disputes by force may grow with the taking. Critics counter that this risk is inflated,⁵ that Taiwan is a unique case, and that little evidence supports the claim that coercive unification with Taiwan would influence the PRC's regional ambitions. They warn that similar logic, often connected to the "Munich" appeasement analogy, led

the United States to embark on wars in Korea, Vietnam and the first Iraq War all of which produced mixed results at best.

Second, some argue that Taiwan's geography is pivotal to the balance of military power in the region. If the PRC gains control of Taiwan, the balance of military capabilities in the Western Pacific would shift in China's favor.⁶ Others counter that gaining control of Taiwan would only modestly help the PRC's military position in the region, if at all.⁷

Third, proponents argue that the United States must defend Taiwan to maintain the credibility of its regional and global alliance commitments.⁸ Critics warn against assuming that demonstrations of resolve anywhere are vital to maintaining credibility everywhere.⁹

Fourth, some argue the United States must defend Taiwan for economic reasons.¹⁰ The 100 nautical miles of water surrounding Taiwan are some of the most densely trafficked in the world. Mainland control of the island could cement China's ability to dominate these trade routes. Others suggest that the PRC already has the ability to interfere with shipping.¹¹

Fifth, Taiwan is home to the world's most advanced semiconductor manufacturing. Some US legislators suggest the United States must defend Taiwan both to protect Western access to these chips and to keep them out of Chinese hands.¹² These chips are not only important for the global economy but are also essential for many military applications. Access to advanced chip production will directly affect the military balance. Others contend that because Taiwan imports critical components for chip manufacturing from Japan and the United States, China would be unable to seize chip foundries and make microprocessors without continuing to work with the United States.¹³

Finally, some argue that the United States has a moral duty to defend a vibrantly democratic Taiwan from an aggressive autocracy.¹⁴ While considering moral questions is vital, the moral verdict could also cut the opposite way. All decisions regarding war inevitably require weighing competing moral claims. To defend Taiwan would be to send American servicemembers to their deaths and potentially put American cities in the nuclear crosshairs. Modern great power war would be almost unimaginably destructive. Nevertheless, some moral causes are worth fighting for, even if fighting could cause severe harm to large numbers of people and undermine the combatant's ability to fight for other worthy causes. To make such a moral calculation, however, requires considering those costs carefully.

To date, however, there has been little public—i.e., outside of internal government circles—discussion in the United States about the range of potential costs of defending Taiwan. The dearth of open discussion of the downsides of the policy is perhaps the product of party politics, where there is rare bipartisan consensus that China's rise must be countered in the strongest way possible.¹⁵ Lack of attention to the costs side of the equation may also stem from what some have called the primacy mindset, the unipolarity hangover, or hegemonic blinders.¹⁶

During the Cold War, the threat of nuclear war with the Soviet Union tempered US foreign policy. When the Soviet Union invaded Hungary in 1956, many voices—making moral arguments like those for the defense of Taiwan urged a NATO military response. But the United States and its partners stayed out because of concerns about escalation to a wider, devastating war. The collapse of the Soviet Union and the emergence of unipolarity changed the American mindset. For more than 30 years, the United States has not faced a possible conflict with a near-peer nuclear-armed state. The United States could afford to discount the costs and risks of action because no US adversary could impose costs on the United States sufficient to force real caution. In this benign environment, US policymakers and Americans adopted a mindset that ignored the possibility that the US armed forces could be defeated and that Americans could suffer devastating consequences at home.

China's rise means the United States no longer enjoys the luxury of unipolarity. China is an economic and military great power that is increasingly pushing back against the US military presence in its backyard and preparing to thwart US military intervention in Taiwan. The United States can decide how it wants to respond, but its response should be shaped by the reality that China has the military capabilities to challenge US military objectives in the Indo-Pacific and to hit Americans at home.

Defending Taiwan Means a Direct—And Costly—War with China

A US decision to defend Taiwan against Chinese invasion would mean direct war between the United States and China. The indirect approach the US has employed to defend Ukraine—characterized by economic sanctions and military

The indirect approach the US has employed to defend Ukraine would not be an option in Taiwan assistance without direct combat participation against Russia—would not be an option in Taiwan. This comes down to geography. The United States can support Ukraine without fighting Russia directly because US security assistance can be transported to Ukraine overland through NATO territory. Russia cannot intercept this assistance without taking the first shot against NATO—a step it seeks to avoid because NATO's entrance into the war would hurt Russia's chances of success. By contrast, the United States would need to transport any substantial security assistance to the island of Taiwan by sea. China has built a large, technologically advanced navy. If China invaded Taiwan, it would almost certainly blockade the island first.¹⁷ Unless the Chinese blockading ships ringing Taiwan stood aside when confronted, they could force a US decision between abandoning the resupply effort or firing the first shot against China.¹⁸ In essence, it would be highly unlikely the United States could provide meaningful weapons to Taiwan in a conflict without entering into direct conflict with China.¹⁹ Defending Taiwan would not be a US-China proxy war fought by Taiwan with US assistance; it would be a direct war between the world's two greatest powers.

If China launches a cross-Strait invasion and the United States decides to defend Taiwan, the best-case scenario is that the defenders prevent the PRC from gaining a beachhead—i.e., a consolidated landing position from which an invader can launch follow-on attacks—on the island in days to weeks of fighting, leading the PRC to discontinue its efforts at coercive unification.²⁰ In short, the best-case scenario is that the United States wins a short war.

But rapid US victory and Chinese capitulation in a short war is not the most likely scenario. Even if the United States and Taiwan rapidly defeat the initial PRC invasion force, the war could drag on. Chinese strategists are already considering fallback options to continue a conflict, such as a coercive blockade, should an initial invasion fail.²¹ Given that Taiwan's status is unfinished business

from the Chinese Communist Party's seizure of power and that a failed invasion might mean the end of Xi Jinping's rule, it is unlikely that China would simply give up. Examples of leaders going to war expecting a quick win only to find themselves in a protracted conflict are numerous. They include the American Civil War, World War I, and the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan.

Even a quick US victory could create severe costs for the United States

Below, we lay out the plausible military, political,

economic and escalation costs and risks of a US war with China to defend Taiwan. Even a quick US victory could create severe costs for the United States. In the more likely scenario of a prolonged war, the costs and escalation risks could be catastrophic. We conclude this section with a discussion of the implications of a potential US defeat.

The Degradation of the US Armed Forces

Even if the United States successfully helped Taiwan stop a Chinese invasion in a short war, the losses to US forces could significantly damage American military power for years. China has spent more than two decades building a long-range strike complex specifically designed to stop the United States from successfully intervening in a conflict in East Asia. American bases in the Western Pacific as far away as Guam are within range of highly accurate land-based Chinese missiles that remain difficult to defend against. These bases would likely come under sustained attack. Beyond any losses to aircraft on the ground or ships in port, these attacks could limit the usefulness of these bases for air operations and undermine the logistics required to sustain forces in combat. The damage could take years to repair, creating lasting effects for the US ability to project power in the Indo-Pacific.

But US naval and air forces themselves would also likely sustain substantial losses. US Navy surface ships and aircraft carriers coming to defend Taiwan or escorting resupply convoys would need to run a 1600-plus nautical mile gauntlet of Chinese land-based weapons. Only later would they face long-range Chinese aircraft and the Chinese Navy, both armed with missiles of their own, many of which out-range the missiles US ships carry.

Estimating US losses in a hypothetical conflict with China over Taiwan with any precision is difficult, but a recent wargame organized by the Center for Strategic and International Studies offers a rigorous attempt.²² The game was run over 24 iterations through multiple scenarios. While all games are imperfect and these games relied exclusively on unclassified information, they offer some ballpark figures. In the most plausible scenario, the United States and its allies stopped the Chinese invasion, but the US and Japan lost almost 400 combat aircraft and more than 40 ships in two weeks of combat. In scenarios designed more favorably to the United States and its allies, they still lost almost 300 combat aircraft and two dozen ships while stopping the invasion. The US military has not faced losses like these since World War II. For comparison, the US only lost 19 ships in the attack on Pearl Harbor.

The losses described above amount to about 7 percent of total US combat aircraft and 12 percent of the US Navy's battle force. While these percentages may seem low, the aircraft and ships available for combat are often well below the total in existence. On average, half of US combat aircraft are unable to fly for maintenance reasons.²³ Similarly, as a rule of thumb the US Navy assumes that after accounting for maintenance and training, only a third of the fleet is usually available for operations. Suddenly, US losses could be a sixth of its available combat aircraft and a third of its deployable battle force ships, all in only two weeks.

Replacing the equipment the US military could lose in the fight for Taiwan would take time. The Department of Defense's Fiscal Year 2024 budget requests just over 100 combat aircraft and starts construction on nine Navy battle force ships. If recent procurement rates for aircraft continue, it would take three to four years to replace the aircraft lost. Nor is it clear that the US could easily increase production. The F-35 program is chronically delayed, and Lockheed-

Martin will miss its F-35 production goal this year.²⁴ The situation is worse for ships. On average it takes six years from the time Congress funds a ship until it reaches the fleet.²⁵ The Navy is already projected to shrink and will not regain its current size until 2031 under existing plans.²⁶ Some ships could likely be repaired, but shipyards are already overcommitted and behind schedule for both repair work and new construction.²⁷ Even assuming it could increase productivity, if a war occurred this year, the Navy might not be able to make up its losses until the late 2030s.

Beyond these losses to US ships and aircraft, the human toll could be significant: American servicemembers would sail the ships and fly the aircraft. Across the 24 iterations of the CSIS wargame, US casualties averaged almost 7000, of which around 3200 were killed in action. In Iraq and Afghanistan, 5474 Amer-

icans died in 20 years of fighting. In other words, in a fight with China over Taiwan, the US could suffer more than half those casualties in weeks.

This analysis applies to the *best-case scenario* of a quick US victory. In other games, the war dragged on.²⁸ Fighting could continue at its initial furious pace, or it could be characterized by intermittent episodes of intense violence. During World War I and II, lulls in fighting—the winter shell shortage in 1914 and the "Phony War" of late 1939 and 1940—occurred as both sides regrouped. What is certain is that casualties would continue to mount as the war

Thousands of deaths would mount per week of combat rather than the single digits of recent conflicts

went on, and more likely at the rate of thousands of deaths per week of combat than the single digits per week of recent non-great-power conflicts.

Meeting Other Commitments

Beyond the direct human and material costs, strategically these losses would make it more difficult for the United States to meet its other commitments in the Indo-Pacific and around the world. Whether the United States emerges from a fight to defend Taiwan better positioned to defend its Western Pacific allies from China depends on the relative distribution of military power between the two sides after the fight. In the immediate aftermath of a quick US victory, the Chinese threat would be diminished. China would likely have expended much of its conventional missile arsenal, and the CSIS games suggest it would lose many more ships than the United States and its allies (although far fewer aircraft). No American treaty allies share a land border with China, so if the United States sank most of the Chinese Navy, those allies should be safe from Chinese invasion for a time after the conflict. But within a few years, the regional military balance would depend on which side had rebuilt its armed forces more quickly. Based on shipyard capacity, the US Office of Naval Intelligence estimates that China has 200 times the shipbuilding capacity of the United States.²⁹ Thus given current manufacturing capacities and military building rates, it seems unlikely that the United States would win the rearming race.

More immediately, China is not the only threat. While China and the United States lick their wounds, other antagonists could seize the window of opportunity to engage in aggression. Assuming North Korea had not already taken advantage of the war over Taiwan to attack South Korea, it might choose to strike while the United States was weakened. Iran could take the opportunity to assert control in the Strait of Hormuz. Depending on how the Ukraine conflict has progressed, Russia could double down or even directly challenge NATO.

In any of these situations, the United States would be worse positioned to respond after a war to defend Taiwan. Advocates of a strong US commitment to defend Taiwan cite the importance of assuring other allies of the United States' resolve to defend them, but US military weakness in the wake of even a successful defense of Taiwan could give allies good reason to question the US *ability* to maintain its commitments.

Economic Disruption

Even a short war over Taiwan involving the United States would have negative economic effects for the United States and the world that could quickly exceed the damage of a "sanctions only" response. Trade between the United States and China—each other's largest trading partners—would be affected almost immediately. In 2021, 18 percent of US imports and almost 9 percent of US exports came from or went to China.³⁰ China was the largest source of US imports of textiles, furniture, bedding, lamps, paint and miscellaneous manufactured items.³¹ If the United States responded to a Chinese invasion of Taiwan with economic sanctions alone, it would have some flexibility in the trade it targeted—just as Europe continued to import some energy from Russia after the 2022 Ukraine invasion.³² In such a scenario, the United States went to war with China, however, much of its trade with China would be quickly disrupted.

Some broader economic disruption would occur regardless of whether the United States came to Taiwan's defense. The war would likely stop most trade with Taiwan. The waters immediately surrounding the island are also an important global trade route and Taiwan's ports are major container trans-shipment points. The shock of China's invasion could initially cause that shipping to freeze or reroute. This change would create immediate disruptions, but their length would depend on what happened next. The Taiwanese Navy is tiny compared to China's, and Taiwan's air force would likely focus on defending Taiwan's airspace or harassing the amphibious forces.³³ If the United States stayed out of the fight, naval combat—and the resulting disruptions—would remain close to Taiwan and likely end quickly.

By contrast, if the United States entered the conflict the disruptions would grow; US entry would expand the geographic scope of the war at sea. Battle might occur in the South and East China Seas as American ships and aircraft converged from around the globe. These waters include some of the busiest shipping routes in the world. Unlike transit routes, these sea lanes are heavily trafficked because of the volume of goods shipped to and from their ports; eight of the ten busiest container ports in the world are in China or South Korea.³⁴ For commerce unable to secure a government guarantee, the price of insurance would skyrocket given the dangers of moving trade through a combat zone. Trade would attempt to reroute, but alternatives would face challenges handling the volume required for some time. Shortages and supply chain issues would multiply quickly and prices would climb. Eventually markets might adjust, but just as we have seen in the long tail of the pandemic's disruption, this would take time. Trade might never return to "normal." These effects would likely occur even if neither government deliberately used blockades and economic warfare to gain advantage-though both would likely do so.

A longer war would exacerbate all these effects. It would almost certainly cause sustained trade disruptions between China and the United States.³⁵ A longer war would also raise the probability of accidental damage to Taiwan's semiconductor foundries, or that either side might adopt a "scorched earth" strategy and destroy the chip foundries to keep them from enemy control. While deterring a mainland attack on Taiwan may help keep semiconductors flowing, if it comes to war, access to these critical components would likely be jeopardized for the duration of the fighting.

Equally as important, in a long war both sides would need to mobilize their industrial bases to manufacture weapons to sustain the fight. The last time the United States fought a "hot" war with another great power (World War II), it dedicated more than 40 percent of its GDP to the war effort, compared to the roughly 3 percent of GDP the United States spent on defense for most of the Iraq and Afghanistan Wars. Such a shift would inevitably affect domestic standards of living. Even though the US economy grew dramatically during World War II, household consumption lost more than a year of gains after the war started in 1941.³⁶ The standard of living did not fully recover until after the war ended.

A more practical way to consider what this level of effort would mean is to examine income tax rates. In 1940, before the war, the median American

household sat in the lowest income tax bracket and paid 4 percent of their income to the Federal Government.³⁷ By 1942, that household, still in the lowest tax bracket, saw its tax rate almost *quintuple* to 19 percent. Meanwhile, the richest Americans had a marginal tax rate of 88 *percent*. Even with those sky-high rates, taxes covered slightly less than half of what the Federal Government spent to fund the war.³⁸ It borrowed the rest, mostly from Americans, through war bonds. The scale of expected losses and the difficulty of supplying a war against China across the vast Pacific Ocean means a long conflict could require a similar commitment from American taxpayers.

The economic effects would make the worst disruptions of Ukraine look like a rounding error In sum, the economic effects of a US-China war over Taiwan would likely make the worst disruptions of the Ukraine War look like a rounding error. They would affect standards of living around the world. The shortage of consumer goods during the COVID-19 pandemic would pale in comparison to those a major war in East Asia would generate. Americans would likely see the price of basic goods like furniture and bedding rise. Shortages of advanced semiconductors would affect a host of products, and not just those

we think of as high technology—like weapons systems, computers, cell phones and televisions—but also washing machines, cars and refrigerators. And it is not only Americans who would be affected. These trade disruptions would reverberate around the world.

Escalation Risks: The Possibility China Targets Americans at Home

Whether a battle for Taiwan would be long or short, the more successful the US armed forces are in blunting an invasion, the more likely China may be to attack American territory. If the Chinese Communist Party attempted to retake Taiwan by force, and incurred considerable conventional losses, it could escalate in search of advantage. Additionally, if the United States struck the Chinese mainland as part of its defense of Taiwan, China could seek to respond in kind.

China has multiple options for escalation. For almost 50 years, the United States and the Soviet Union kept the Cold War cold precisely because they feared direct conflict would end in the destruction of their homelands. Today, China has a rapidly growing nuclear arsenal and intercontinental ballistic missiles that can carry nuclear weapons to the continental United States. In July 2021, China tested a "fractional orbital launch of an ICBM with an [hypersonic glide-vehicle]",³⁹ an exceedingly difficult system to defend against.⁴⁰ While this

was a test system and missed its target, 41 other Chinese hypersonic tests have landed within "meters" of their targets. 42

But nuclear weapons are not Beijing's only option. China has worked to develop cyber weapons that create physical destruction too.⁴³ China may also

be developing the capability to strike the continental United States with conventional weapons. Beijing has developed anti-ship and land-attack cruise missile launchers disguised as shipping containers;⁴⁴ China could sneak these missiles into US ports for a surprise attack.⁴⁵ The Department of Defense has also reported China may be developing conventionally armed intercontinental ballistic missiles, which could strike the continental United States from China.⁴⁶ Conventional strikes against American ter-

To fight China over Taiwan means to risk direct attack on the continental United States

ritory would certainly do less damage than nuclear strikes, but in part for that very reason, China may be less hesitant to reach for the tool. To fight China over Taiwan means to risk direct attack—nuclear or conventional—on the continental United States.⁴⁷

The risk of significant PRC escalation—including nuclear use against the continental United States—should not be dismissed. Taiwan represents a core interest of the CCP, which considers it an integral part of China. A failed attempt to take Taiwan could threaten Xi Jinping's position (or even his life), and potentially the CCP's hold on power. With such existential stakes, the Chinese leadership might be willing to risk significant escalation if it sees no conventional path to victory, because the consequences of not doing so could seem at least as severe as any potential US response.

Miscalculation and misinterpretation could also cause escalation. For instance, there is considerable debate about whether the United States would need to strike targets in mainland China to successfully defend Taiwan.⁴⁸ If such attacks occurred, Beijing could view strikes on the continental United States as retaliation in kind rather than escalation.⁴⁹ Washington would almost certainly see it differently and act accordingly. Similarly, there is also the risk of inadvertent escalation through conventional US steps that threaten Chinese nuclear forces.⁵⁰ For example, if the United States sank Chinese nuclear-missile submarines, China might believe the United States was seeking to preemptively destroy the Chinese nuclear arsenal.⁵¹ In this situation, Beijing could decide it should use its nuclear weapons before it lost the ability to do so.

To be clear, the need to manage and deter a nuclear armed adversary is not new. Scholars and strategists in the Cold War produced reams of analysis on the subject. But a central conclusion of that analysis was that in a crisis, and even more so in conflict, incentives can change, the risk of miscalculation increases, and accidents and miscommunication can have uncontrollable consequences.⁵² For precisely this reason, Soviet and American leaders worked hard to avoid overt direct combat between their forces. This rule continues to hold in the Ukraine war. A war between the United States and China over Taiwan would break this rule and put the world in uncharted territory. We would test mostly untested theories concerning whether nuclear powers at war with each other would refrain from using their most powerful weapons.

And all that is if the United States wins.

The United States Could Lose the War

While the CSIS game found the United States could probably stop a Chinese invasion of Taiwan, it did not explore if China would accept this defeat and abandon its ambitions of coercive unification, or whether it would dig in for a long war. In other wargames, the United States "gets its ass handed to it."⁵³ The bottom line is that there is too much complexity and uncertainty in war between great powers to predict the outcome with high confidence.⁵⁴

If the United States lost the war, it would fail to reap the benefits it hoped to gain, and would incur all of the costs outlined above. In addition, outright loss to China in a war for Taiwan would come with yet more costs. Hans Morgenthau defined international "prestige" as a reputation for power.⁵⁵ If the United States lost, whether after a short war or after a drawn-out conflict, its reputation for power could plummet. The United States would almost certainly lose its preeminent place in the Western Pacific, if not in other regions. Those who argue that the United States must defend Taiwan to assure its other allies in the region must apply the same logic to the possibility of a loss. The credibility of American resolve to defend its allies would count for little if its armed forces failed a test against the greatest threat in the region. Present allies might abandon the United States, fearing their association was more a liability than a benefit.

In sum, the United States' influence over world affairs—political, military and economic—could wane. The world after a US loss to China would be a profoundly different place.

Eyes Wide Open

How the United States should respond if the People's Republic of China invades Taiwan is a central question of American foreign policy today. There is increasing consensus that the United States will commit to fighting China to defend Taiwan. This momentum has outpaced public debate about the potential costs of such a momentous decision. We have laid out the costs side of the ledger for the United States. A war with the United States would also generate catastrophic military, economic and political costs for China. The prospect of such high costs for both sides may improve deterrence, but cannot guarantee Beijing would not attack. A direct war with China—an economic and military great power—would look very differ-

ent from others in America's recent memory. For more than 30 years, the United States has enjoyed the luxury of operating in a world where its armed forces enjoyed unquestioned superiority over other states' conventional forces anywhere in the world. That is no longer the case.

Public discussion seems stuck in the unipolar moment

Without a doubt, many within the US govern-

ment understand these challenges and are hard at work on policy and investment options that could potentially reduce the costs for the United States or increase its ability to impose costs on China. Public discussion, however, seems stuck in the unipolar moment. It has generally assumed the United States can win the war at acceptable cost without seriously considering what those costs might be.

As it stands, however, regardless of the war's length or ultimate outcome, a war between the United States and China would have serious—and plausibly catastrophic—consequences for the United States. China could inflict substantial losses on the US armed forces and impair the US ability (and potentially its willingness) to fulfill its existing commitments for a decade. The global economy could experience disruptions unlike any in almost a century. The longer the war—and there is little reason for high confidence the war would be short the steeper these costs would climb. The more successful the United States, the more likely China might be to bring the war to Americans at home. If the United States were to lose—a real possibility—the post-World War II, US-led international system could come to an end.

Some causes are worth great costs, but in deciding if Taiwan is one of them, the American people and American policymakers must weigh US policy toward Taiwan with eyes wide open.

Notes

- Terri Moon Cronk, "Testimony: DOD is Laser Focused on China Pacing Challenge, Meeting Our Commitments Under the Taiwan Relations Act," U.S. Department of Defense, December 7, 2021, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/ Article/2867003/testimony-dod-is-laser-focused-on-china-pacing-challenge-meetingour-commitment/.
- 2. Ted Galen Carpenter, "The Bipartisan Race to be Tough on China," CATO Institute, November 9, 2022, https://www.cato.org/commentary/bipartisan-race-be-tough-china.

- 3. Thomas J. Christensen, M. Taylor Fravel, Bonnie S. Glaser, Andrew J. Nathan, Jessica Chen Weiss, "How to Avoid a War Over Taiwan," *Foreign Affairs*, October 13, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/how-avoid-war-over-taiwan; Elbridge Colby, "America Must Prepare for a War Over Taiwan," *Foreign Affairs*, August 10, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/america-must-prepare-war-over-taiwan.
- 4. Katie Bo Lillis, Michael Conte, Jennifer Hansler, and Veronica Stracqualursi, "US Intelligence Officials warn China is 'working hard' to be able to take over Taiwan Militarily," *CNN*, May 10, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/05/10/politics/avril-haines-chinataiwan/index.html.
- Patrick Porter and Michael Mazarr, "Countering China's Adventurism over Taiwan: A Third Way," Lowy Institute, May 14, 2021, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/ countering-china-s-adventurism-over-taiwan-third-way-0.
- 6. Caitlin Talmadge and Brendan Rittenhouse Green, "Then What? Assessing the Military Implications of Chinese Control of Taiwan," *International Security* 47, no. 1 (2022): 7-45, https://direct.mit.edu/isec/article-abstract/47/1/7/112577/Then-What-Assessing-the-Military-Implications-of?redirectedFrom=fulltext.
- 7. Porter and Mazarr, "Countering China's Adventurism over Taiwan."
- 8. Richard Haass and David Sacks, "American Support for Taiwan Must Be Unambiguous," *Foreign Affairs*, September 2, 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/ american-support-taiwan-must-be-unambiguous.
- 9. Iain Henry, Reliability and Alliance Interdependence: The United States and its Allies in Asia, 1949-1969 (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2022), https://www.cornellpress.cornell.edu/book/9781501765544/reliability-and-alliance-interdependence/; Haas and Sacks, "American Support for Taiwan Must be Unambiguous."
- 10. Elbridge Colby, "Why Protecting Taiwan Really Matters to the U.S.," *Time*, October 11, 2022, https://time.com/6221072/why-protecting-taiwan-really-matters-to-the-u-s/.
- 11. Kristina Garcia, "Five Things to Know about the Taiwan-China Conflict," *Penn Today*, August 8, 2022, https://penntoday.upenn.edu/news/five-things-know-about-taiwan-china-conflict.
- 12. Chuck Todd, "Full McCaul: 'Best deterrence' to Xi in Taiwan is failure for Putin in Ukraine," *Meet the Press*, *NBC*, April 8, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/meet-the-press/video/full-mccaul-best-deterrence-to-xi-in-taiwan-is-failure-for-putin-in-ukraine-168539205870.
- 13. Christopher McCallion, "Semiconductors are not a reason to defend Taiwan," *Defense Priorities*, October 5, 2022, https://www.defensepriorities.org/explainers/semiconductors-are-not-a-reason-to-defend-taiwan.
- 14. "McCaul: 'Best deterrence' to Xi in Taiwan is failure for Putin in Ukraine," *NBC News*, April 8, 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/american-support-taiwan-must-be-unambiguous.
- Jessica Chen Weiss, "The China Trap," Foreign Affairs, August 18, 2022, https://www. foreignaffairs.com/china/china-trap-us-foreign-policy-zero-sum-competition; Jessica Chen Weiss, "Is America's China Policy too Hawkish?," Foreign Policy, March 6, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/live/is-americas-china-policy-too-hawkish/.
- Jennifer Lind and Daryl Press, "Reality Check: American Power in an Age of Constraints," Foreign Affairs, February 10, 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ china/2020-02-10/reality-check; Nicholas Miller, Twitter, March 4, 2022, https://

twitter.com/Nick_L_Miller/status/1499775813180399617; Joshua Shifrinson, Tweet, June 7, 2023, https://twitter.com/shifrinson/status/1666486695116562446.

- Niharika Mandhana, "China is Capable of Blockading Taiwan, U.S. Navy Commander Says," Wall Street Journal, September 20, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-iscapable-of-blockading-taiwan-u-s-navy-commander-says-11663585457.
- Ying Yu Lin, "The Fourth Taiwan Strait Crisis: What did the August Exercises Around Taiwan Accomplish," Jamestown Foundation, *China Brief* 22, no. 18 (October 4, 2022), https://jamestown.org/program/the-fourth-taiwan-strait-crisis-what-did-the-august-exerc ises-around-taiwan-accomplish/.
- Laura Kelly, "Resupply is not an option': Lawmakers wargame invasion of Taiwan," Hill, April 20, 2023, https://thehill.com/policy/international/3960945-lawmakers-wargamechinese-invasion-taiwan/.
- Mark F. Cancian, Matthew Cancian, and Eric Heginbotham, "The First Battle of the Next War: Wargaming a Chinese Invasion of Taiwan," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 2023, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/ publication/230109_Cancian_FirstBattle_NextWar.pdf?VersionId=WdEUwJYWIySMP Ir3ivhFolxC_gZQuSOQ.
- Lonnie D. Henley, "China Maritime Report No. 26: Beyond the First Battle: Overcoming a Protracted Blockade of Taiwan," China Maritime Studies Institute, China Maritime Reports 26, 2023, https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article= 1025&context=cmsi-maritime-reports.
- 22. Cancian, Cancian, and Heginbotham, "The First Battle of the Next War."
- 23. "Availability and Use of Aircraft in the Air Force and Navy," Congressional Budget Office, January 5, 2022, https://www.cbo.gov/publication/57433.
- "Tactical Aircraft Investments: DOD Needs Additional Portfolio Analysis to Inform Future Budget Decisions," Government Accountability Office Report to Congressional Committees, December 2022, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-106375.pdf; John A. Tirpak, "Lockheed Will Miss Its Goal for F-35 Deliveries in 2023," Air and Space Forces Magazine, April 18, 2023, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/lockheed-missgoal-f-35-deliveries-2023/.
- Loren Thompson, "Building Burke Destroyers to 2030 (And Beyond) Is the Only Practical Way to Bolster Surface Fleet Firepower," *Forbes*, September 21, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/lorenthompson/2021/09/21/building-burke-destroyers-to-2030-and-beyond-is-the-only-practical-way-to-bolster-surface-fleet-firepower/.
- 26. Department of the Navy, Navy 2024 Shipbuilding Plan, March 30, 2023, https://www.govexec.com/media/navy_2024_shipbuilding_plan.pdf.
- Mallory Shelbourne, "OSD Comptroller Says U.S Shipyards Can't Build 3 Destroyers a Year," USNI News, March 21, 2023, https://news.usni.org/2023/03/21/osd-comptrollersays-u-s-shipyards-cant-build-3-destroyers-a-year.
- Stacie Pettyjohn, Becca Wasser, and Chris Dougherty, "Dangerous Straits: Wargaming a Future Conflict Over Taiwan," *Center for New American Security*, June 2022, https://s3. amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/CNAS±Report-Dangerous±Straits-Defense-Jun±2022-FINAL-print.pdf.
- 29. Joseph Trevithick, "Alarming Navy Intel Slide Warns of China's 200 Times Greater Shipbuilding Capacity," *Drive*, July 11, 2023, https://www.thedrive.com/ the-war-zone/alarming-navy-intel-slide-warns-of-chinas-200-times-greater-shipbuildingcapacity.

- 30. "U.S. Trade with China," Office of Technology Evaluation, 2021, https://www.bis.doc.gov/ index.php/country-papers/2971-2021-statistical-analysis-of-u-s-trade-with-china/file.
- 31. "U.S. Trade with China," Office of Technology Evaluation, 2021.
- Szymon Kardas, "Conscious uncoupling: Europeans' Russian gas challenge in 2023," European Council on Foreign Relations," *European Council on Foreign Relations*, February 13, 2023, https://ecfr.eu/article/conscious-uncoupling-europeans-russian-gas-challenge-in-2023/.
- 33. Benjamin Brimelow, "New Pentagon charts lay out China's growing military advantage over Taiwan," *Insider*, January 18, 2022, https://www.businessinsider.com/pentagon-charts-show-chinas-military-advantage-over-taiwan-2022-1.
- 34. World Shipping Council, "The Top 50 Container Ports," accessed August 28, 2023, https://www.worldshipping.org/top-50-ports.
- 35. Charlie Vest, Agatha Kratz, and Reva Goujon, "Global Economic Disruptions from a Taiwan Conflict," Rhodium Group, December 14, 2022, https://rhg.com/research/taiwan-economic-disruptions/.
- Hugh Rockoff, "From Plowshares to Swords: The American Economy in World War II," National Bureau of Economic Research, December 1995, https://www.nber.org/papers/ h0077.
- Tax Foundation, "Historical U.S. Federal Individual Income Tax Rates & Brackets, 1862-2021, August 24, 2021, https://taxfoundation.org/data/all/federal/historical-income-taxrates-brackets/.
- 38. Federal Government Tax and Revenue Chart, accessed August 28, 2023, https://www.usgovernmentrevenue.com/revenue_chart_1792_2016USp_24s1li011lcny_10fG0fF0f.
- Department of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/Nov/29/2003122279/-1/-1/1/ 2022-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.
- Emma Helfrich and Tyler Rogoway, "More Details on China's Exotic Orbital Hypersonic Weapon Come to Light," *Drive*, November 30, 2022, https://www.thedrive.com/the-warzone/more-details-on-chinas-exotic-orbital-hypersonic-weapon-come-to-light.
- Department of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," 2022.
- Ankit Panda, "Introducing the DF-17: China's Newly Tested Ballistic Missile Armed with a Hypersonic Glide Vehicle," *Diplomat*, December 28, 2017, https://thediplomat. com/2017/12/introducing-the-df-17-chinas-newly-tested-ballistic-missile-armed-with-ahypersonic-glide-vehicle/.
- Steve Prentice, "Cyber Security Headlines: Canadian breaches increase, new China backdoor, kinetic warfare threat," CISO Series, June 23, 2023, https://cisoseries.com/cybersecurity-headlines-canadian-breaches-increase-new-china-backdoor-kinetic-warfare-threat/.
- 44. Raul Pedrozo, "China's Container Missile Deployments Could Violate the Law of Naval Warfare," International Law Studies, U.S. Naval War College 97 (2021), https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/ils/vol97/iss1/45/; Fan Wei and Cao Siqi in Zhuhai, "China debuts container-type missile launch system; weapon can 'effectively improve defense capabilities of coastal countries," *Global Times*, November 12, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202211/1279349.shtml/.
- 45. Tariq Tahir and The Sun, "China 'hiding' missiles for surprise attacks," News.com, December 8, 2021, https://www.news.com.au/technology/innovation/military/china-

feared-to-be-hiding-missiles-in-shipping-containers-for-trojan-horsestyle-plan-to-launch-attack-anywhere-in-world/news-story/13fc4afed5770a250d9f0644435e5566.

- Department of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," 2023, VI, https://media.defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.
- 47. Hal Brands, "In the Next War, America's Homeland Will be a Target," *Bloomberg*, December 15, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-12-15/china-russia-or-north-korea-would-strike-u-s-homeland-in-a-war.
- John Speed Meyers, "Mainland Strikes and U.S. Military Strategy Towards China: Historical Cases, Interviews, and a Scenario-Based Survey of American National Security Elites," *RAND Corporation*, 2019, https://www.rand.org/pubs/rgs_dissertations/RGSD430.html.
- Joshua Rovner, "Two kinds of catastrophe: nuclear escalation and protracted war in Asia," *Journal of Strategic Studies* 40, no. 5 (2017), https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/ abs/10.1080/01402390.2017.1293532.
- Barry Posen, Inadvertent Escalation: Conventional War and Nuclear Risks (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1991), https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7591/j.ctt1xx51d.
- Caitlin Talmadge, "Would China Go Nuclear? Assessing the Risk of Chinese Nuclear Escalation in a Regional War with the United States," *International Security* 41, no. 4 (2017): 50-92, https://direct.mit.edu/isec/article-abstract/41/4/50/12156/Would-China-Go-Nuclear-Assessing-the-Risk-of?redirectedFrom=fulltext#.WP-7sWkrK70.
- 52. Vipin Narang and Scott Sagan (eds)., *The Fragile Balance of Terror: Deterrence in the New Nuclear Age* (Ithaca and London: Cornell University Press, 2022).
- Sydney Freedberg JR, "US Gets its Ass Handed to It' In Wargames: Here's a \$24 Billion Fix," *Breaking Defense*, March 7, 2019, https://breakingdefense.com/2019/03/us-gets-itsass-handed-to-it-in-wargames-heres-a-24-billion-fix/.
- Michael O'Hanlon, "Can China take Taiwan? Why no one really knows," Brookings, August 2022, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/can-china-take-taiwan-why-no-onereally-knows/.
- Hans Morgenthau, Politics Among Nations: The Struggle for Peace and Power (New York: Alfred Knopf 1962).

ORCID

Rachel Metz D http://orcid.org/0009-0000-3700-3158 Erik Sand D http://orcid.org/0000-0001-6223-8944